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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse, on Tuesday June 12, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin, and Alternates Elaine Primeau and Linda Preysner.  Alternate Jill Coppola was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning. 
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of May 8, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of May 29, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval. 
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4863 -
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit extension of temporary elementary public school use, 20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone   
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4864 
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Site Plan to permit extension for temporary elementary public school, 20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone  
Present were David Hoopes, Hoopes Morganthaler Rausch & Scaramozza, and Mason Thrall, Director of Operations, CREC.
Attorney Hoopes explained that the request is for a two-year extension of the temporary CREC School located at 20 Security Drive.  Approval has been obtained for a permanent school site in Bloomfield; ground breaking is expected in the next 30 days.   He indicated that he is not aware of any issues with the CREC School while it has been operating at 20 Security Drive. 
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission is familiar with the existing operation at 20 Security Drive.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Hoopes noted that there will be 435 students enrolled in the coming school year and clarified that although tonight’s request is to allow the temporary location until 2022 CREC is expected to be out by the beginning of the 2021-22 school year.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4863 was closed.

App. #4867 - 
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to signs; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Peck explained that the proposed change is very minor allowing signs for tenants in the OP zone.  He added that he believes this zone was omitted in error when the sign regulations were originally created.   Staff recommends approval. 
There being no further comments the public hearing for App. #4867 was closed.  
App. #4871   
David and Connie Gordon, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool house within 150-foot ridgeline setback, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone
Present were David Gordon and Scott Lee, representing the owner.
Mr. Lee explained that the request is for a pool house.  He displayed a drawing showing elevations and also a site plan map.   He noted that the proposed pool house is not visible from Route 44 or Waterville Road.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Lee explained that the site plan was revised yesterday to add six (6) spruce trees (20 feet tall) to shield the proposed building.  He clarified that this is the only change made.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Lee explained that the pool house is a one room structure to be used for pool furniture in the winter and a TV/recreation area related to the pool in the summer.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Lee confirmed that there would not be any chemical storage.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Lee confirmed that the foundation is already in place but no permit was obtained.   He explained that Mr. Gordon was in the hospital when the foundation was put in adding that it was his (Gordon) understanding that the foundation guy was going to pull the permit (for the foundation).
Mr. Armstrong asked if there is a contract for the proposed construction.  Mr. Gordon said no.

Mr. Lee commented that Mr. Gordon is a builder by trade.  
Mr. Armstrong said that Mr. Gordon did not do the foundation.  Mr. Lee concurred.  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. Gordon noted that a foundation-only permit usually takes two to three days.  Mr. Gordon added that the foundation guy told him that he did apply for a permit.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that no permit was applied for prior to the foundation construction.

Mr. Armstrong commented that it seems as though the ridgeline protection setbacks were known as there have been three prior approvals for this site.   He added that there have also been non-permitted activities.  He noted that he wants Town Staff investigate the permit history before he renders a vote because he wants to be sure that the onus falls on the contractor.   He indicated that he would feel more comfortable with a report from Town Staff that says that everything is as it has been represented.  
Ms. Keith commented that she would like assurances that the proposed pool house location is the most appropriate location adding that she also wants assurances from Town Staff.   She noted that she wants this information prior to a vote and recommended the public hearing be continued.
Mr. Gordon agreed to continue the public hearing to June 26.

Mr. Armstrong asked for photographs of the site for the next meeting.  
Mr. Peck clarified that other than the maps/plans displayed tonight by the applicant, the Town does not have any other plans for the building.
Mr. Lee indicated that he would send Mr. Peck photographs.

Mr. Ladouceur commented that photographs of areas on the site that are near the pool would be helpful for visuals (height, etc), as well as photographs of the foundation currently under construction.  He noted that it looks like there is a significant drop off moving further back from where it currently is and there is also a septic tank.  
Mr. Lee commented that the height and location is shown on the displayed plans but noted his understanding on the need for photos.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that an application has been submitted to Farmington Valley Health District to run a water line from the bathroom to the septic but an approval has not yet been granted.  
Mr. Armstrong motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4871 to June 26.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval. 
App. #4868 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal for Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone

App. #4869 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.I. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4870 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan approval for 196,000 SF mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone

Present were Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the applicant; Mike Cegan, ASLA, and Joe McDonnell, ASLA, Richter & Cegan, Inc.; Ron Bomengen, PE, and Mark Vertucci, PE/PTOE,  PE, Fuss & O’Neill, Inc.; Lou Allevato, HFA Architects, and Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group.
Attorney Meyers explained that the subject applications are for Phase One, which covers a significantly larger portion of the site than was originally planned such that project completion will be accelerated.   The peer review process has been invaluable with a group of extremely qualified professionals (selected by the Town at the developer’s expense) in the areas of planning, design, engineering, and architecture.  They have been substantial negotiations between the peer review consultants and the Town Staff regarding the grades at which the project will be constructed.  Grades were selected at the insistence of the Town’s consultants which has reduced the amount of earth needed to be taken off the site.  Once the grades were determined the peer review process continued to planning such as building location and orientation/massing, curb cuts, driveways, and parking locations to road locations and architecture.  He explained that the peer review process will continue beyond tonight’s meeting resulting in further refinements in engineering and architecture to be presented at the Commission’s June 26 meeting.  There will also be additional information presented at the June 26 meeting as a result of questions and comments heard tonight.  Tenant requirements make it very important for an approval to be granted at the July meeting, before the August meeting recess. He added that State law prohibits the Commission from taking action until after the Inland Wetlands Commission takes action.  
Mr. Meyers acknowledged that any approval is likely to come with many conditions and confirmed compliance by the applicant with any and all conditions.  It is likely that many conditions will place discretion with Town Staff.  He explained that the applicant commits to comply with whatever schedule (days and hours of operation, travel routes, frequency of trucks) is determined by Town Staff (Planning and Traffic Authority) relative to additional earth removal that needs to come off the site once the destination is known.   He recollected a statement from a member of Town Staff three years ago….”This is the first developer in my entire career who is willing to build more infrastructure and spend more money on buildings than the Town would ever require.”  Mr. Meyers concluded by noting that the applicant takes much pride in their projects, adding his belief that we will all be proud of the creation of the Avon Village Center. 
Mike Cegan, landscape architect and urban designer, provided a PowerPoint presentation (Avon Village Center Phase One) explaining that while it has been a long journey to get to this point it is not uncommon for a project of this magnitude and complexity.  The peer review process has been extremely successful and the Commission was happy with the consensus plan presented in January 2018 which has resulted in the plans to be presented tonight.  No concerns have been raised by the Inland Wetlands Commission.   Mr. Cegan began the PowerPoint noting that the project area is 97 acres with the Town Hall complex being integral to the Avon Village Center project, adding that there has been close collaboration between the applicant and the Town that will be ongoing.    He explained that while the subject Phase One plan is consistent with the master plan approved in 2015 a significant number of improvements and refinements have been made.  The original intent for Phase One involved part of the core Main Street area, the establishment of Bickford Boulevard to Route 10, and the Park but explained that the Phase One area was expanded, which now includes the area highlighted in yellow on the “Phase One Consensus Plan” slide.  Mr. Cegan explained that the additional area will result in a more completed feel for Phase One, as it ties in the Town Hall Complex while integrating with the Brownstones and creating a focal intersection.  It also incorporates Nod Brook as an amenity and creates a new entrance onto Route 44.   Construction is now underway to relocate the bicycle trail to remove it from its current location in the Town Hall/police parking lot/driveway.  The proposed Park will be public and deeded to the Town when complete; it will be a passive park with trails, as there are considerable wetlands.   He confirmed that the 150-year old Oak tree will be preserved.  
Mr. Cegan addressed design elements (streetscape and public spaces) explaining that redoing the entrance is part of Phase One, utilizing the existing brownstones as a focal point upon entry.   The parking lot will be moved over and new brownstone walls and entry walls will be built to create a very attractive entrance; the use of brownstone material is a defining element.   He explained that while the intent for the new buildings is to use different materials that complement the existing brownstones, such that they stand alone, he added that all the brownstone material (walls, planters, boulders) used throughout the project will create a major unifying effect.  Traditional color brick is proposed for special pavers, which will blend well and complement the brownstone color.   He noted that pedestrian movement and connectivity is a major goal of the project.   A significantly-raised safe pedestrian crosswalk/walkway is proposed for Main Street with stairways and steps as major features to connect to other areas.  The bike trail is separated from the pedestrian walkways.  The streetscape along Main Street proposes large canopy trees, planters, ornamental lighting, benches, and many areas for outdoor dining.   Solid brick pavers are proposed from the granite curbing to the store fronts along Main Street.   He pointed out the importance of not over programming the design layout spaces so as to allow/encourage future tenants to add their own touches (outdoor furniture, etc).   The crosswalk connection across Main Street (between parking lots) has benches and tables, boulders set in for seating and gathering, and kiosks.   A large paved space has been intentionally left/provided for outdoor exhibits/festivals, with a parking lot nearby.  Mr. Cegan noted that a space called “Boulder Corner” is where the overly large boulder would be set down and is located at a major intersection where it serves to announce the bike path/trail.   He explained that one of the major spaces in the project is the central plaza area, which addresses the change in elevation (14 feet) with a series of steps, turning a problem into a positive.  This access also runs in connection with the Brownstones; there is a lot of integration in this area.  The aforementioned steps become features as they terrace up the hillside with brownstone planters on either side spilling out at the bottom opening up for seating areas and a fire pit.  There is an opportunity for a small stage projection area (e.g. movies) on the back wall of one of the proposed buildings.  Mr. Cegan addressed the existing waterfall at Nod Brook explaining that it provides for the creation of a dynamic relaxing space with outdoor dining and a pergola.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Cegan explained that the waterfall is proposed to be approximately 14 feet high, which is the height of the walls between the lower elevations.  The change in elevation is being taken advantage of adding that brownstone boulders may be placed at the bottom along the basin to provide a splashing effect in a self-contained, recirculating waterfall that creates an exciting plaza area in the center of Avon Village.  
Mr. Cegan addressed the wetland garden space, noting that currently the area is degraded and full of invasive plants.  He noted that the peer review consultants agree that the proposed building for this area is extremely important to continue the development along Main Street eventually crossing into the next phase.  The proposal is to clean up, enhance, and replant the wetland and create a boardwalk overlooking a sitting area with benches and a walkway to produce a quiet green area sitting in the middle of a heavily developed area.  Ornamental and native plantings are proposed around the edge with signage relative to the value of wetlands at the boardwalk.   The riverwalk, “Nod Brook Walk”, proposes removal of all asphalt pavement and constructing a pedestrian walkway over the Brook and a pervious pavement (soft looking, gravel-like material yet fully accessible function) walkway along the Brook.  A good spot for restaurants and outdoor dining, overlooking the waterfall.   The existing lawn area around the Brook would be removed and replanted with a combination of native and brook side plantings, increasing the diversity as well as to attract butterflies.   
Mr. Cegan addressed tree planting noting that the current plan was highly endorsed by the peer review consultants (see slide entitled “Core Area Tree Planting Concept”).  The intent is to create diversity while also creating some repetition and rhythm with different plant/tree types and colors.  He reviewed the tree/plant selections noting that the Chinese Elm is proposed along Main Street.  This is a great foliating tree with no disease problems and was enthusiastically endorsed by the group.   The London Plane Tree is a street tree proposed as an accent tree.  Along the boulevard Zelkova Greenspire and native Red Maples were chosen as they are tight and narrow.   Parking lots trees are Pin Oak and Little Leaf Linden.  Along the bike path and green areas Red sunset Maples and Sugar Maples are proposed.  The native Tulip Tree is proposed along the bike path and River Birch trees near the Brook for a natural grove effect.  Evergreen material is proposed on the retaining walls for softening.  Flowering Cherry and other flowering trees are proposed for the cross access walkway.  Native flowering trees are proposed for the bike path and wetland garden.  He explained that tree pits will be used and made of pervious flexi-pavement, rather than using tree grates, as they don’t create a barrier and people can walk across them.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cegan noted that Mountain Laurel could be considered, if it is not already shown on the shrub list.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question/concern about planting style, Mr. Cegan explained that street trees are typically planted in a linear fashion and can easily be replaced if a tree dies.  He further explained that structural soil is being utilized in the linear plantings, which is porous allowing the roots to spread out.
Mr. Cegan continued noting that stone walls with a brownstone look are proposed near the entrance along Route 44 to screen the parking; there is also a stone wall proposed along the bike path.   The streetscape light fixtures will be the same as the existing fixtures along West Main Street, tying everything together.   The dark brownish black color of these light fixtures will also be used on benches and railings in the Village Center.   The lights selected for the parking lots by the peer review consultants are contemporary but with a soft circular nature and will blend in nicely with the Town Center fixtures.    Mr. Cegan concluded his presentation by noting that there was close collaboration with the architect as well as the peer review consultants.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question about an amphitheater, Mr. Cegan explained that the US Army Corps would not approve an amphitheater proposed near the wetland noting that instead of one green area a series of green spaces was created; a new smaller green is proposed near the existing Town Green.  There is green space along the Brook noting that an area for performing arts would be located near the larger green area near the Arts Center.  He noted that this area is still under development. 

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Cegan explained that although the style of parking varies depending on the area, parking is perpendicular on Main Street and changes to parallel along the Boulevard to limit wetland impacts.  Pots and planters as well as granite curbing would serve to stop out of control vehicles.  He noted that a bike parking lot with racks is proposed near the “boulder” adding that an air filling station is a good idea in this area as well as a water drinking fountain. 
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that restrooms along the bike path is a tough question because while it’s a good idea there is no good place where they could be located without needing a lot of maintenance and they tend to get damaged.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Cegan noted that there may be a spot along the outer edges of the project for a port-o-john adding that he would talk to the project team. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Cegan noted that car charging and cell phone charging areas have been discussed and while there is nothing formal to date something may be worked in during the process.
Lou Allevato continued the PowerPoint addressing architecture and retail design noting that the building materials to be used will be wood, brick, and stone to create a rich and authentic pedestrian environment.   He pointed out proposed building R11 noting it will be made of brick, complementing the nearby existing brownstones.  Building R11 proposes retail on the ground floor with potential for office space above.   Wood trellising can be used to transition from two-story buildings to one-story buildings.  Building R10 is proposed to be a restaurant located in the perfect place to create activity. Place making incorporates attributes of the area’s assets; the nearby Brook provides a backdrop for the building and pergolas may be used to create shading.  A lot of glass is proposed to provide visuals to the inside from sidewalk cafes.  Wood paneling is proposed along the front.   He addressed Main Street noting that it has a meandering quality with the opportunity for tenants to create rich, elegant store fronts.   He addressed core elements and pointed out a corner building (R9) noting that it serves as a “punctuation mark” that could be a restaurant.  The other side of the street proposes an offset with a building (R8) that has openness allowing walking under the building; the first floor would be restaurant or retail and the upper floor would be residential units.   Vertical garden plantings could be achieved.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Allevato confirmed that residential is proposed on the second floor for both aforementioned buildings, R8 and R9.  
Mr. Allevato explained that Building R11 is office above with retail below and Buildings R5 and R6 are single story.   He noted that while there’s a lot of activity on Main Street the cross streets provide a quieter pace, such as sidewalk cafes with retail below and residential above.   Smaller windows would be used on the residential portions with larger windows for the retail portions.   There is a lot of grade change such that the proposed architecture is engaged with the topography resulting in rich-looking storefronts with consolidated doors and recessed entryways giving the appearance that the buildings evolved over time.  The architectural materials for the ground floor are carried through to the top floor creating integration.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Allevato explained that there is one location on the plans where a small rooftop gathering area is shown but clarified that it is not programmed into the project at this time.
Ms. Keith commented that there are a lot of windows that are all at right angles and look very squared off; there’s nothing in between to break it up, there’s no diversity. She asked if dome top windows have been considered for softening the corners.   The Main Street on the other side is softer with wood.  
Mr. Allevato noted his understanding adding that round-top windows are specific to certain tenants that may want it.  He commented that tenants will have the ability via their merchandising style to define what happens inside the glassed areas.  He explained that there are brick piers between some of the windows that are hard to see on the drawings.  He added that things can be looked at as the building plans evolve. 
Mr. Armstrong asked if a miniature building model could be created or something to provide more of a visual than paper drawings.
Mr. Allevato explained that building models can be created but noted that virtual reality is the method used today adding his agreement that it would help everyone understand all that is going on with the plan.  He acknowledged the limit of understanding with only two-dimensional visuals.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that there are awnings that break up the continuous windows/glass and each building has its own characteristics. 
Mr. Allevato continued and addressed North Main Street focusing on building R10, noting that there’s a lot going on around it with the Arts Center, the wetlands walk, waterfall, and the Green.  Building R10 is a restaurant on the first floor.  He noted that a restaurant could potentially occupy the entire building or office space could be located on the second floor.  Plantings are proposed on the building and planting walls could be utilized.  The proposed building works with the 14-foot grade in this area.  Vertical metal siding, brick, and wood elements could all be used.  He noted that the scale and building size changes on Bickford Boulevard.  Building R4 is proposed to be some sort of market with walk-under terraces and canopies along the front.  Buildings R1 and R2 (back sides of buildings face Bickford Boulevard) are proposed for retail with parking where entrances are located.   He noted that trucks cannot access/fit between the street and the backs of the buildings, as those areas will be landscaped with sidewalks.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Allevato confirmed there would not be metered parking adding that there is no parking along Bickford Boulevard but there are a lot of pedestrian connections between the buildings.         
Mr. Allevato addressed residential noting that the architect for the residential areas could not be present.  He explained that the residential drawings provided are a work in progress.  He pointed out that the residential architecture will be sympathetic to the retail architecture, as well as the general architecture for the entire project.  He noted that Building H1 was originally four-stories adding that the shape was changed to create an L-shape and lower it.  Landscaping is proposed in front for softening and the parking is on the side.  One and two bedroom units are proposed.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that there appears to be limited space for outdoor activities adding that the residential diagrams that the Commission received are better than the ones displayed.  
Mr. Allevato noted his understanding and added that the information will be passed on at the next team meeting.  He explained that the “design guidelines” are still being created and noted that the hope is to present them soon at a future meeting (final document 40-50 pages).   The intent of the guidelines is to provide detailed design direction and is not meant to show specific examples of what to do but rather is to provide information relative to preferred/recommended materials, lighting, and design sensitivities for each building.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the Commission needs to know what changes are proposed to the approved 2015 master plan for things like commercial square footage and the number of residential units.  He commented that there appears to be a shift to more buildings in the R4, R6, R8, and R9 area and away from the R10 and R11 area, which was a much more walkable area in the 2015 master plan.  
Mr. Allevato commented that he thought the plan being presented tonight is an approved consensus plan.

Ms. Keith commented that there appears to be a density issue that the Commission is not aware of and asked Mr. Cegan if the changes can be explained noting that it doesn’t have to be extremely detailed.  
Mr. Cegan acknowledged his understanding and explained that the changes have been viewed by the entire project team, including Town Staff and the peer review consultants, as positive changes.  The density added into the Center was intentional noting that the changes were done with the thought that it is good urban design; every change to square footage was not counted.  He noted his understanding that what is needed is a comparison.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that Building R3 (along Route 44) was not discussed adding that it needs to be a knockout building but not a drugstore.  
Mr. Allevato explained that R3 is 5,000 SF noting that details will be provided at the next meeting.  He noted his agreement that R3 should be a knockout as it’s the gateway to the project.
Ms. Keith asked for varied roof lines on R3, possibly a cupola.  Mr. Allevato noted his understanding adding diversity of glass.  

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s comment about parking for Building R3, Mr. Cegan explained that there will be a nice slope up to a brownstone wall along Route 44 and the wall will block the parking from view.  He confirmed that this area has been looked at very carefully. 
Mr. Ladouceur asked why the parking is located behind Buildings R1 and R2 rather than pushing the buildings up against the retaining wall for loading dock areas and locating the parking in front.
Mr. Cegan explained that the idea, in terms of urban design, is to bring the buildings up close to the road and not have the typical strip look.  He noted that this is a big improvement for the whole entrance; parking behind the buildings gives more of a village storefront effect.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about deliveries, Mr. Allevato explained that Buildings R1 and R2 are small tenants such that all deliveries are through the front door.
Ron Bomengen addressed storm water management noted that the designed system complies with the Town of Avon standards and well as those of DEEP.   He stated that a third party is reviewing the calculations in the 600-page storm water report.  The system has been designed to maintain peak flows after construction is complete; post peak flow storm water runoffs will not be exceeded.   One hundred percent of the storm water quality volume will be retained onsite.  The pipe network will be sized for the 25-year design storm, per Avon’s Engineering standards.   Post construction water quality is designed to remove 80% of solids, in compliance with DEEP.  Detention and retention basins are proposed throughout the site to be located below parking areas to promote groundwater recharge.  Vegetated swales (LID technique) are proposed near large parking area near Route 44 to promote storm water recharge and improve storm water quality.  A large amount of pervious pavement is proposed for parking areas; drive aisles would have standard pavement.  Hydro-dynamic separators would be used throughout the site to remove pollutants from storm water before it reaches the infiltration systems.  The wetland area on the site will be cleaned out and recharged.  Town of Avon design standards for erosion and sediment controls will be utilized as well as the 2002 CT Soil Guidelines.  Silt socks and silt fencing will be used around the site perimeter.  A general discharge permit is required from DEEP and must go through a third-party independent review, separate from the Town’s third party engineering review.  Routine inspections of E & S Controls are required; no pollutants are permitted into Nod Brook.   
Mr. Bomengen addressed utilities explaining that the existing aging system will be replaced, upsized, and improved to allow capacity for Phase One as well as future phases.   Close coordination has been ongoing with Avon WPCA as well as all utility companies that provide services to this area.  He addressed construction sequencing noting that Phase One involves 60 acres and has to be done in stages.  The first step is to get the roadway infrastructure in place and then get the storm water management system working and utility infrastructure in place to support future development prior to creating new pad sites.  Most of Bickford Boulevard and a small portion of Main Street are addressed during Stage 1 involving all utility infrastructure and storm water management starting at Route 10 (where the sanitary sewer crosses) and working west.  A section of Ensign Drive and Bickford Drive will be closed during this stage, preventing vehicular access but access to Fisher Drive will be open.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Bomengen explained/clarified that during Stage 1 access to Route 44 can only be accomplished at the intersection of Route 10 and 44.  You will not be able to reach Route 44 from Fisher Drive.

Mr. Bomengen addressed Stage 2 explaining that it involves the Park area and trail construction, the area around the “large” oak tree.   Climax Road and Bickford Drive Extension are still open and creation of pad sites will begin.  Construction of North Main Street and a pad site will begin as well as wetland mitigation to the west.  A temporary access drive will be constructed for future phases to allow residents and employees access from Bickford Drive Extension.  In Stage 3, the portion of Climax Road that comes down in Avon Village Center has to be closed as well as Bickford Drive Extension due to the grade difference in this area to allow construction of a section of roadway.   The remainder of Main Street and the roadway and parking lot by the Town Hall complex will also be constructed.   Stage 4 involves the large area to the west of the existing Climax Road including pad sites under construction for Bickford Boulevard as well as two pad sites located north and south of Main Street.  All other access driveways are now open for construction.  The final Stage 5 involves closing off sections of Ensign Drive to construct offsite improvements; all other roads are open. Employees will have access to all existing brownstones during all stages.  He explained that the proposed schedule minimizes as much disruption as possible to everyone involved.   The project team is working closely with Town Staff to minimize length of roadway closures, setup detours, and determine hours of operation for construction.  

Mr. Bomengen addressed earth work noting that the calculations are based on the consensus plan arrived at by Town Staff and peer review consultants relative to roadway grades.  The first stage is 13.5 acres involving 19K CYs of material.  He explained that due to the “fluff” expansion factor the total amount is 23K CYs of material that must be removed during this phase (approximately 955 trips – 24 CYs per truck – 10-20 trucks per day).  This is not a huge number for the magnitude of this project.  
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission was told that an area on the site would be designated for earth material storage to avoid having large amounts of material being trucked off the site.
Mr. Bomengen addressed Stage 2 of earth work noting that it’s a larger area involving pad site for north and south of Main Street and the trails through the Park.  This area is 14.5 acres and 64K CYs, which equals 77 CYs of export material (fluff factor).  (About 3,200 trips - 100 trucks per day – 20 weeks)  He noted that this would occur late fall and winter.  Stage 3 is the construction of Climax Road and where most of the soil will be generated – 19K CYs of material to be exported – 800 total trips – 100 trips per day, for a total of about 8 days.  He explained that the work is going to take place over several weeks such that there will not be trucks on the road every day.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Bomengen explained that Climax Road is expected/estimated to be closed for about 4 weeks for that section.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question about pad sites and road work, Mr. Bomengen explained that there will be several crews on site noting that work in one stage can be started before work in the previous stage is completed; there is overlap.       
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions about access to Route 10, Mr. Bomengen explained that Bickford Boulevard will be open to traffic to Route 10 but clarified that the connection between Route 44 and Route 10 using Bickford Boulevard will not be open.  Mr. Armstrong commented that if the traffic circle is completed it would cut down on the time for road closures.  Mr. Bomengen commented that he would look at the road plans adding that it’s important to understand relative to road closures that it’s not just the road cuts but all the utility work (water, gas, electric).
Mr. Bomengen addressed Stage 4 noting it covers the area west of Bickford Boulevard, Bickford Boulevard itself, and the areas north and south of Main Street.  Approximately 8 acres and 153K CYs, most of which is located on the south side near the retaining wall.  This operation would take place over 20+ weeks and 6,400 trips – expected to begin in the fall of 2019.  The final Stage 5 involves raising a portion of Ensign Drive to match with Main Street.  The area covers 2.5 acres with 600 CYs of material export – 25 trips.  He explained that the project team continues to work with Town Staff adding that once truck hauling information (location, hours of operation, etc) is known it will be provided.  He stressed that the goal is minimal disruption to neighboring properties.  He concluded by explaining that permitting is required from the Wetlands Commission, MDC Encroachment Permit, CT DOT and OSTA Certificate, and FEMA.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it would be helpful for clarification if the length of time for each phase/stage is broken down noting also the length of time for each road closure, as the phase may extend longer than the actual time of road closure. 
Mr. Bomengen noted his understanding.

In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Bomengen indicated that tonight is the first time he’s heard about the possibility of storing fill on site.   He noted that there is no location in Phase One to store earth material.
Ms. Keith commented that material can be stored anywhere on the site adding that it doesn’t have to be on land that is part of Phase One.  She noted that she doesn’t want a repeat of the first earth removal project.  The amount of earth to be removed from the site needs to be reduced because she doesn’t want material brought back on the site once it’s taken off. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that there is a stockpile area off of the north side of Bickford Boulevard adding that it is his recollection for Phase Two that there is a big fill area.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that if material can be stored and removed at a slower pace over time that would be better.
Mr. Bomengen noted his understanding adding that he would look at different areas for temporary storage but clarified that in the long term it all gets removed.

Mark Vertucci reviewed the traffic study that was done to assess impacts to nearby roadways from the development traffic and also to identify mitigation measures for needed offsite roadway improvements.  The traffic study was done for the full 1M square feet of build out because the developer intends to complete all improvements necessary for full build out up front.   The site has excellent access to State roads Route 44 and Route 10 as well as Ensign Drive and Bickford Boulevard enabling traffic multiple ways for ingress and egress.  The Study analyzed 14 intersections (Route 44, Route 10, and numerous side streets noted in “Traffic Impact Study Summary”).  Peak hours of weekday traffic (am and pm) and also Saturday midday peak hours were studied as they have the highest volumes.  The 2018 State DOT approved traffic volumes were used in the study.  Existing traffic volumes were grown to a 2020 design year using a growth rate provided by the State DOT to account for normal traffic growth in the study area as well as other planned development in the area.  Industry standard rates from the ITE Trip Generation Manual were used for traffic generation from the development itself.   There is a variety of land uses proposed such as retail, residential, office, and cultural arts that all have land use codes and traffic generation rates.  Mr. Vertucci explained, however, that it is important to understand that adding up all the rates does not equal the total traffic pointing out that there is an internal capture to take into account.  People may be in the development and stop at a store, walk to a restaurant, or they may live in the development.  There will be a lot of internal trips back and forth that will reduce the over traffic generated from the development such that the State DOT has approved a 15% credit for this internal capture rate.  State DOT has also approved a 20% pass by credit; some of the traffic that is already on Route 44 and Route 10 will pull into the development, make a stop, and then continue on/exit the development to wherever they were headed originally. Mr. Vertucci explained that these vehicles are not new trips to the road network, as these vehicles are on the road already regardless of whether the development exists or not and are just stopping on their way to their destination.   The total trips expected in the morning peak hour (286 entering, 219 exiting) is not the highest peak hour of the development as most of the traffic will occur during the afternoon commuter peak hour and Saturday midday peak hour when retail is high; 700-800 trips entering and exiting in the afternoon peak hour and about 900 trips entering and exiting during Saturday midday peak hour.   Mr. Vertucci explained/clarified that these numbers are full build out (1M SF) and not just Phase One.   Beyond the aforementioned 14 intersections, the traffic starts to dwindle out such that there won’t be as much of an impact.   He explained that impacts at intersections are measured on a Level of Service (LOS) scale; a measure of delay is rated from A (low delay current efficient operation) through F (significant delays and longer queues).  The intersections that have no or minimal change in LOS or currently operating efficiently are  Route 44 at River Park Drive and Avon Village Drive; intersection with Lawrence Avenue; Route 167 and Climax Road;  and Route 44 at Route 10, noting that this intersection is fairly built out but timing tweaks may be possible.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Vertucci indicated that at the next meeting he could provide information relative to the intersections that will reduce in LOS by one letter.  
Mr. Vertucci continued explaining that the following intersections warrant mitigation (e.g. LOS from D to F).  Route 44 at Route 10 and Nod Road proposes signal timing modifications to maintain the existing LOS.  Route 44 at Ensign Drive and office park drive across the street, one of the main entrances into the development; a new traffic signal and turn lanes are proposed.  Route 44 at Bickford Boulevard (currently Climax Road) proposes a new signal and additional turn lanes.  Route 10/202 at Woodford Avenue proposes restriping in northbound direction to allow bypass.  Route 10 at Bickford Boulevard (currently Fisher Drive) proposes a new signal and additional turn lanes.   At the intersection of Route 44 and Ensign Drive, Route 44 is proposed to be widened to have opposing left-turn lanes in both directions to help access in and out of Ensign Drive.  Coming out of Ensign Drive (Town Hall Complex) proposes a three-lane approach (currently it’s two) with double left-turn lanes and a right-turn lane.   
In response to Mr. Gentile’s comments and questions about Route 44 at Ensign Drive, Mr. Vertucci explained that he doesn’t anticipate the traffic to backup like it does at the Shoppes in Canton because Canton has only one main entrance whereas this development has two built out entrances off of Route 44, noting that Bickford Boulevard is the main entrance.  
Mr. Vertucci continued by addressing the proposed roundabouts, one located at Bickford Boulevard and realigned Climax Road and Main Street and the other located at Ensign Drive, the new Bickford Boulevard and what will be an access into Phase Two.   Both roundabouts are projected to operate at LOS A and B; roundabouts are proven safe intersection control treatment forcing motorists to yield to traffic within the circle.  Roundabouts when designed properly provide continuous but slowing moving traffic; low accident rates are typical.  Trees along the center median along with on street parking serve to give motorists a narrowing effect thus slowing speeds.  Mr. Vertucci reported that State DOT is currently reviewing the impacts of the development; an initial meeting took place in early 2017 and the State’s comments have been incorporated into the plan.  The formal application has been submitted to OSTA and all of the traffic volumes projections (step 1) have been approved.  The capacity analysis and offsite roadway improvement plans (step 2) have been submitted and are under review; a meeting to review step 2 is scheduled for July 2.   He explained that once comments are received a formal application will be submitted expecting full approval from State DOT sometime in September.      
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Vertucci confirmed that State OSTA approval is needed before road work construction can take place on the site; OSTA approval is also required to obtain building permits.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Vertucci indicated that he is confident about getting OSTA approval in September.
Mr. Mahoney commented that there haven’t been any substantial changes from the initial proposal.  Mr. Vertucci concurred.

Ms. Keith stated that the public hearing will be continued and suggested to the audience that if there are questions and comments to direct them to Mr. Peck, the Planning Director at the Town Hall, as soon as possible so that answers can be provided at the next meeting.   She pointed out that it is too late to begin public discussion tonight.  
In response to questions/comments from an audience member, Ms. Keith noted that submitted written comments are made part of the application record.  
Attorney Meyers explained that the public hearing will remain open and public comment will be accepted at the next meeting, scheduled for June 26.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that supplemental information relative to residential architecture and a small amount of engineering design guidelines information will be presented at the next meeting; any other information will be responses to comments and questions from tonight’s meeting. 
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4868-69 to the next meeting.  The motion seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4870 to the next meeting.  Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4863 -
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit extension of temporary elementary public school use, 20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone   
App. #4864 
Twenty Security Drive LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council, applicant, request for Site Plan to permit extension for temporary elementary public school, 20 Security Drive, Parcel 3900020, in an IP Zone  
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve Apps. #4863-64 subject to the following conditions: 
1.
This approval is valid until January 24, 2022.  (This approval is a two-year extension of Apps. #4820-21, valid to January 24, 2020).  

2.
All conditions imposed with the original approval of Apps. #4581/82 shall remain in effect.

Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

App. #4867 - 
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to signs; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4867.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.   The effective date is June 20, 2018.  
There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 10:15pm.

Linda Sadlon

Town of Avon Planning and Community Development

